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The Story of a Survivor of Domestic Violence  
& YWCA Spokane Safe Shelter Client 
 

“I am alive, a survivor, and a success story because of the YWCA 
Domestic Violence Program. My journey may be like many others’ and it may not. I have 
learned that we can’t affix a level of hardship to someone else’s journey. Every journey through and out 
of domestic violence is extremely hard. Some people do not survive. Some are left with lasting scars, both 
physical and emotional. Families are split both emotionally and physically as well. 
 

For the last 7 years of my 20 year marriage, I had tried different ways to safely separate from my ex-
husband. Each time, I realized that there was another piece that I needed to have in place in my safety 
plan in order to be safe. The saying that it takes several attempts to leave a DV situation in order to do so 
successfully is truer than I had imagined. 
 

I absolutely hate the question, “Why doesn’t she just leave?” Staying safe and not getting killed is what 
kept me in the marriage. With 3 young kids and no job skills, money was also a safety issue. I felt I would 
never make enough money to pay for daycare in order to work much less pay for rent, food, clothing, and 
the costs of day-to-day living for a family of 4 on my own. 
 

I was in such denial. I had been brainwashed into believing that the abuse was all in my head. I could 
explain away the scariest stuff like killing animals, cleaning guns, sharpening knives, abusive behavior with 
the kids, etc. The abuse escalated to a point where him intentionally trying to intimidate us by pulling out 
his guns and knives became commonplace. My older two have talked about how the nightly sound of 
their dad sharpening his knife on a wet stone while watching TV gave them an odd sense of relief, 
because at least he would be calm when sharpening his knife or cleaning his guns. 
 

I remember trying to separate from my ex. He moved into an apartment in the same complex, two 
buildings over. After breaking into my home several times, him being constantly around, and an episode 
of being held by gunpoint to my head, I decided it was safer to get back together than to try and remain 
separated. That was a turning point for me. I cried that night. I had tried so many ways to be safe and 
free, and each time I had failed. I realized that to leave safely I would need to go into hiding, leaving the 
state I was in, and start over from scratch with 3 kids depending on me. 
 

I played out the pros and cons of leaving so many times in my head. He was an emotional abuser and an 
intimidator. I felt like no one was going to believe me. There were so many times I prayed that he would 
just hit me so that I had some physical evidence of abuse. 
 

He had spun a story to our church that I was on meth and abusing the kids. They believed him. Members 
of our church even called our local DV shelter to report my supposed drug abuse and neglectful parenting 
in case I tried to access their resources. Coming from a “concerned fellow church member” that report 
carried a lot of weight with the shelter staff when I went there for support. My ex had also gotten CPA 
involved. I was investigated for 6 months with no findings. That situation forced me back into the 
relationship during the investigation. 
 

He was very convincing as a ‘caring husband’. No one believed he was abusive and that he was capable of 
holding his family at gunpoint or at knifepoint if any of us ‘stepped out of line’. I tried so hard to keep the 
kids and myself from making him upset. By that time, I was totally isolated and felt I had nowhere to turn 
for help.  
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In my desperation, I called the National Domestic Violence hotline. I was certain that neither he nor his 
family nor his church could get to them to discredit me. I wish I could personally thank the person on the 
other end of the line. She realized (even though I didn’t fully at the time), just how dangerous my 
situation was. She put me in touch with a lethal threat DV shelter in Seattle. They were willing to take me 
and the girls from out of state. I had a plan! 
 

My first hurdle was getting halfway across the country with my kids and no money. Previously I had a part 
time job with an airline, and by sheer miracle I was still able to fly myself for free and use buddy passes 
for the kids. We flew across the U.S. on 80 bucks! I felt confident that in Seattle I could stay under the 
radar until I got the rest of my safety plan accomplished. I was wrong. I did not know that my ex-
husband’s brother, who is a retired police officer, lived less than 50 miles away. I was contacted by his 
brother after I got a seatbelt ticket with my old driver’s license with my married name. Seattle was no 
longer a safe place. 
 

I called the Spokane DV program and was told I would be welcome and that there was space for us. I 
arrived with the last 16 dollars to my name. We were treated to some of the most considerate and 
intuitive advocacy I had experienced through my journey. The advocates at the Spokane YWCA shelter 
were amazing to me and my family. They had a crafting group for the kids that was phenomenal! The kids 
got a huge amount of therapy through crafting and being with other kids in the shelter going through 
similar circumstances. It was a huge deal to each of them to make something they were proud of. That 
means a lot to kids who have nothing. 
 

The advocates helped me start a new life from scratch. Within a month I had food stamps and applied for 
housing assistance. I came up with a plan on how to start over. The food the shelter provided saved us 
from going hungry that first month. Such a valuable resource! 
 

I have had to enroll in an address confidentiality program, change my name, social security number, and 
enroll my children in school under aliases. My ex tried to use the school my kids used to go to find where 
the transcripts were sent in order to find us. 
 

A big part of my safety plan was to have many people involved in our journey. People who knew me. 
People who could attest that I was not the person my ex made so many people believe I was. My 
advocate understood my need for community involvement and was able to connect me with many 
people and programs in the event that he found me and tried to slander me again. 
 

It hasn’t been an easy road, but it has been my road ever since, and it is finally a safe road. I am 10 years 
out now and do not have a single regret about leaving my ex. I have a good job that pays more than 
minimum wage. I pay full rent, am off food stamps and all other aid. It took several years to get where I 
am now. But I got here. This is where I hoped I’d be when I first left. It was by no means easy, but it is 
something that is attainable. 
 

I can honestly say that I fully believe that I would have been killed if it weren’t for the shelter system. The 
Spokane YWCA was instrumental in keeping me and my family safe while helping us on our journey to 
establish a new, better, and safer life.” 
 

Respectfully,  
YWCA Spokane DV Shelter Resident 


